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Report on the 
Bath City FC Board Meeting
Monday 16th March24th February
TR Hayes, Twerton Park, Bath


AGENDA
Present: Jon Bickley (Chair) Nick Blofeld (by phone), John Reynolds, Martin Powell, Paul Williams, Andrew Pierce, Shane Morgan, Jon Bickley, Michael Clayton, Joy Saunders, 
Apologies: Paul Williams
Financial Adviser: Chris Coles
Observers: Carole Banwell, Bob Chester, Vicky Windsor, Christopher Flanagan, Paul Duffen

The purpose of this meeting was to follow up the Council Planning Meeting held on 11 March.

1. Re-Development 
	There was discussion on the recent rejection of the Club’s planning application. 
	Paul Duffen outlined Greenacre’s view of the Council’s decision after their analysis of the planning 	officer’s recommendation and the option of an appeal..  In short, they believe the decision was badly wrong and no change would be needed to win an appeal. 
Refusal was on four grounds: heritage, transport, scale and design. Not concerned that heritage, transport and scale issues would hold up on appeal, design is subjective, had never been at issue during the process and the Council-requested design review panel in support wasn’t mentioned
Political decision, clearly Councillors won’t approve any development involving student accommodation, as they also refused Hartwell’s application which had been recommended for approval by officers
Written recommendations were often at odds with what was said in committee
Student room specs exceed the Council’s own spec
Hard to understand why no reference to the approval of the design review panel the Council had requested nor the financial viability review
Greenacre have already paired the proposal to the “skinniest” possible – any compromise tweaks or scaling down will render scheme financially unviable
Decision looks likes an abrogation of duty
Any discussions on compromise will reinforce impression that the Club has been crying wolf over survival/scale of project.
The officers validated the need for the redevelopment for the Club 

Greenacre see two options: bend political will to prioritise saving the Club or appeal. This would be heard directly by an 	Investigator/ planning expert on behalf of the relevant Secretary of State and would be entirely on technical 	grounds with no political angle.  
	If the Club agrees, Greenacre will pursue second avenue,this option which couldwill take 6-8 months. Appeal is based    	purely on planning merit, , not the process, the mechanism being a structured document and a hearing, with the Club 	being a joint applicant. Corona virus aside, we would expect a decision by Christmas. 
The appeal has no budget implications for Council other than officer time.  
The Club has been approached by the leader of the Council and local Councillor to understand what the Club needs to survive. Carole and Paul have met with Council representatives and outlined the financial situation, stressing ed it was not sustainable to continue with the present facilities and that funding is required immediately. 
Whilst there was an implication that the Council would assist with sourcing funding, the Club was not convinced of their ability to do so.  
Wera Hobhouse has offeredThe Club has received an offer to bring together all the relevant parties to see if a solution can be worked out. It was agreed to pursue this, with a view to understanding what is possible, and to back Greenacre’s appeal. 
Paul Duffen left the meeting.. 
There was discussion on the costs of the Club’s side of the redevelopment There has been other feedback that there had been unhelpful and possibly illegal machinations by a small old guard group of Councillors motivated by personal agendas rather than the student issue. Bathnes are below their own target for student accommodation. The Club has concerns about one Councillor leaking information to an objector. 
Libdems will be meeting to decide what they’re going to do about student accommodation. Conservative Vice Chair of committee had been supportive until the site visit but then felt it was too tall and that students were too controversial. 
There had been a rumour that the Club would go under regardless of the decision. 
There was a general view that there was no point in discussions with Council over tweaking the current proposals. A question was raised regarding the nature of the relationship with the planning officers. Greenacre put this at the door of the planning because officer, who has a history of taking a very different approach to that of his colleagues.  
ACTION: Creatrix to do a “because of this decision …” piece.
ACTION: Vicky to talk to Paul Howarth regarding planning officer
ACTION: Nick to talk to Council CEO 
DECISION: to back Greenacre appeal (proposed Joy Saunders, seconded Jon Bickley, unanimous)
DECISION: to engage with Wera’s proposed meeting, with a view to understanding what is on the table. No movement on proposal, no response to any new ideas until after next Council meeting. Attendees anticipated as Dine, Tim, Chris, Wera, Sally Davies, Matt McCabe Richard Samuel. Vicky, Lisa Barlett, Sarah James with Nick, Jon B, Paul W & Carole from the Club. (Proposed Joy, seconded Paul, unanimous)
ACTION: Carole to go back to Wera to organise. 
Position: Developers have said that the only way this will change is if the Club changes its criteria – developer has designed project to meet the clubs needs. Joined at the hip. 
Primary question: is anything with student accommodation off the table?  If so, no point in continuing discussion. 
Paul Duffen agreed to think about whether Greenacre can do anything to support the Club until the appeal. 
Paul Duffen left the meeting. 
Discussion over rise in costs of Club redevelopment from £5m to £11m. If get guidance from the meeting with Wera on what the Council would accept, it may enable us to gowith a view to possibly going  back to FWP to see what is possible for lesssay £8m.
1.2 Relocation – lower priority but keep conversations going
     
1.3 Expertise on board 

ACTION: Chris to follow up with Tim Mitchell
ACTION: Nick to follow up with James Pullen .

2. Financial update/Suspension of the League
The Corona virus pandemic means that the National League is suspended to 4th April in line with PL and there is no expectation that the season will be extended with contracts expiring on the first weekend of May.. 
The Players paid last Friday. Have 6 weeks committed wages to players, 2 payments between now and May - £23k net of tax & NI, payable 4 weeks after. April payment will be reduced by gment levy. £27k incl in April, May £40k. VAT £11.5 k due in April.  
Two groups of staff – players & employees, different contractual structures. Situation re loanees not clear.  Don’t expect the season to be extended – all contracts end 1st weekend of May. 
Spoke to business continuity insurer – await response but other BCIs saying no chance. 
Rates due to start again in April – awaiting clarification if we come under leisure. Bank may hold £1k monthly interest payments. Re income – expecting rental income to completely drop off. 
Options: stop paying bills & wages or find money to cover them. Prefer latter.  
PAYE: urgent conversation with tax man – can’t pay the bill. In usual circumstances, HMRC would have no compunction on winding us up but not usual circumstances. Guidance in Budget that they would hold over as after 2008. 
ACTION: Go back to Stuart Page - £75k for 6-9 months. 
sShirt sponsor draw is now looking unlikely for 17th May  and the aim will be to hold it a few weeks in advance of next season. – probably 4-6 weeks in advance of next season. 
	Bob is feeling a lot better – very happy to step up for the Club in the short term. Have lost 12 old units & gained one new one. 5 units have paid to date. 
Joy left at 9.20pm
ACTION: Jon to talk to Kartini to let her know we can’t pay for renewals anymore – new business only.
ACTION: Paul to keep Jerry informed that under the current crisis we are unlikely to be able to pay players on April 9th
There was discussion on fundraising options and it was agreed thatACTION: some who were involved in the successful Bid initiative will be asked to join a small working group.  
Jon & Michael will try to pull together the people who helped last time for a Bath City Bid 2.  Michael to speak to Oliver etc. John R would like to be a part of this group.
John R raised possibility of selling Coronation Cup to show how serious the position is.   
The There are league rules on rights issues, loans,debt, gifts (max £5k pp) – rules are a bit vague. Suggested we take seek forgiveness after during current uncertainty. Ballpark goal - £100k. Care on selling season tickets – may end up with contingent liability. Also credit card companies may not let us. To urgently ask League if they will drop ban on loans.
Society has agreed in principle to make a payment to the Club.put £9k into the a/c. 
There was agreement on the proposed season ticket pricing structure for next season.
	The meeting ended at 10.20pm

	Next meeting – 30 March.

ACTION: please can Society pay us it now. If and when we do crowd-funding, will pump prime it with the £9k from the Soc. 
AGREED: Season ticket pricing suggestion. Proposed Shane, seconded Paul W, unanimous. 
Shane, Carole & Bob left the meeting 
Discussion regarding salaried staff.  Carole & Jerry to switch to fundraising duties while no football
ACTION: Nick to speak to Jerry, Jon to speak to Carole, Shane & Donna. Paul to talk to Billy. All by end of the week. Jon to get HR guidance. 
DONM: Monday March 30th 
Meeting ended 10
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